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Whew, I am sitting here thanking 
the stars above that we did not get 
the snowfall that fell recently on 
our northern US neighbors.  A 
little bit of snow is good, but over 
30 inches accumulation as hap-
pened in the greater Bangor, 
Maine area éNOT!  My sights 

are set on March 2017 and the excellent venue we have for our 
annual meeting in Knoxville, Tennessee.  The weather should 
be lovely in Knoxville in late March.  We have a stellar pro-
gram lined up and our meeting coordinator, Sandy Shumway, 
has been working diligently with her team to coordinate all 
aspects of the meeting ï housing, meeting rooms, food, auc-
tion site, meeting registration, A/V ï you name it and Sandy & 
Company have taken care of it.  Iôm pleased this year that 
NSA and the Student Endowment Fund are supporting travel 
awards for 17 students ï this is one of our largest cohorts for 
student travel support.  NSA is an excellent venue for students 
to present their work ï we are a friendly, curious, and encour-
aging group and our students benefit from this welcoming 
atmosphere.  Our focus on student participation will be cele-
brated this year as we mark the 25th anniversary of formation 
of the Student Recruits.  Weôll be having all sorts of fun activi-
ties for the current student members as well as the settled Re-
cruits members.  Hint: can you identify the founding members 
of the Recruits??  Hmmmm - I might actually have some pic-
tures of them from 1992. 
 
Association business proceeds behind the scenes on a year-
round basis.  As mentioned at our last annual meeting in Las 
Vegas, NSA is conducting a review and revision of our Strate-
gic Plan.  Past-President Lou DôAbramo is coordinating the 
review and will be reporting on our progress at the Business 
Luncheon on Wednesday March 29.  In late February you will 
receive an e-mail survey from the Strategic Plan Committee 
requesting input on various aspects of NSA.  Please take a few 
minutes of your time to help us chart the course for NSA for 
the next five years.  Many organizations are facing changing 
demographics, as are we.  Our focus is to chart a course for 
association fiscal viability and to represent of our diverse and 
vibrant membership.  Weôll have a draft of the Strategic Plan 
posted at the start of the annual meeting and will host an open 
comment session on Thursday March 30.  Your input is essen-
tial and we look forward to reading your survey responses and 
hearing your comments at the meeting. 
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In other behind-the-scenes news, Past-President Chris Davis 
will be conducting a brief web portal training refresher course 
for a few of us at the annual meeting in Knoxville.  Weôll then 
hold a more in depth training session later in the year to do a 
deep dive into the workings of the association web portal.  Why 
so much training you ask?  Other associations pay for their web 
portal services ï we do it on a volunteer basis, which keeps our 
costs quite low.  In fact, we typically only pay for web hosting 
services and some hourly wages for maintenance of the site.  In 
managing our own web portal, we maintain control over all 
aspects of our membership interface and membership database.  
In other words, instead of telling (and paying) someone else 
what we want on the site, we just do it ourselves.  If working on 
the web portal sounds like something that interests you, please 
contact Chris or me, we would be happy to have help with por-
tal management. 
 
As we complete another trip around the sun, we are in our NSA 
election cycle.  Ballots were mailed in mid-January to all regis-
tered members.  Please be sure to review the candidate biog-
raphies, make your selections, and return your ballot using the 
enclosed return envelope by March 23, 2017.  President-Elect 
Steve Allen is tallying the ballots and will present the elections 
results in Knoxville. 
  
Enjoy the rest of Winter in the Northern hemisphere (or Sum-
mer in the Southern hemisphere).  March will soon be upon us 
and weôll be gathering in Knoxville for the 109th Annual Meet-
ing.  This is my last column as NSA President and I thank you 
for the privilege of serving. But Iôm not going away just yet ï I 
will be supporting incoming President Steve Allen and per-
forming the duties of the Past-President.  See you in Knoxville 
in a few short weeks! 
 

Karolyn Hansen 
NSA President 
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The Downeast Institute for Applied Marine Research & Edu-
cation (DEI) is a nonprofit organization in eastern coastal 
Maine located on Great Wass Island in the town of Beals that 
is well-known for its annual production of cultured soft-shell 
clam juveniles for public stock enhancement programs in 
Maine and other New England states.  DEI began in 1987 as a 
community-based project of the University of Maine at Machi-
as under the name Beals Island Regional Shellfish Hatchery.  
In 1995, the university decided that it wanted to continue sup-
porting the hatchery, but did not want to be the only player, so 
a handful of like-minded individuals (teachers, bankers, law-
yers, aquaculture specialists, and clammers) gathered to create 
a 501(c)(3) organization and a volunteer board of directors.  In 
2000, the board changed the name, and created a new mission 
statement:  to improve the quality of life for the people of 
Downeast and coastal Maine through applied marine re-
search, technology transfer, and public marine resource edu-
cation. 
 
In 2003, the DEI physical facility was moved from its resi-
dence of 16 years from Perio Point on the shores of Moosabec 
Reach to a rocky, 11-acre peninsula four miles to the south to 
the western side of Great Wass Island.  With a change of ven-
ue, focus and direction, the DEI Board began to appreciate the 
fact that its new home (that included a 2-story, 9,600 square-
foot building, two tidal impoundments, both around 3-acres, a 
commercial wharf, and a single-family guest house) could 
serve as more than a shellfish hatchery.  The setting is one of 
the most pristine, with no large commercial businesses within 
a 10-mile stretch of shoreline, few private houses nearby, and 
is adjacent to deep water where only lobster fishers and scal-
lopers ply their seasonal trades.  The board began to develop 
the idea that this location would be ideal for marine research 
and K-16 marine resource education.  No marine research fa-
cility with running seawater exists in Maine beyond the Dar-
ling Center in Walpole, which is 135 miles from Beals Island.  
It is clear why few marine scientists venture into Downeast 
Maine due to the lack of research infrastructure for them and 
their team of students and technicians.  The DEI Board began 
what has taken nearly 15 years to create:  the easternmost ma-
rine research laboratory and education center in the U.S. 

 
From 2004 to 2010, DEI and its academic partner, the Uni-
versity of Maine at Machias, received $1.8 million from 
the National Science Foundation and $1.2 million from the 
Maine Technology Institute specifically for renovation and 
improvements to the hatchery, wharf, and tidal impound-
ments.  In addition, a 1,000 square-foot state-of-the-art 
marine education center/classroom was constructed.  Re-
cently, a $2 million gift from the Next Generation Founda-
tion of Maine towards the build-out of a marine research 
laboratory leveraged an additional $2 million from the 
State of Maine, and groundbreaking on the marine labora-
tory will begin at the end of July 2017.  In addition, the 
Harold C. Alfond Foundation committed $1.8 million to-
wards the completion of the marine laboratory that will 
now include a 20-bed dormitory.  That project will com-
mence in August 2017.  It is anticipated that by July 2018 
both marine lab and dormitory will be ready for its first 
occupants and the long tradition of shellfish and marine 
ecological research will begin a new era.   
 
For more information on the current facilities, visit the web 
page: http://www.downeastinstitute.org/  
 

Brian Beal 
Professor, University of Maine  

Artistôs rendering of the easternmost marine laboratory and educa-
tion center in the U.S. on the western side of Great Wass Island in 
the town of Beals.  In addition to the hatchery building, marine lab, 
and education center (foreground), the schematic shows a 100-ft pier 
and two tidal impoundments (on each side of the rocky peninsula) 
along with a 20-bed dormitory (upper middle).  

A pristine region for shellfish aquaculture and marine environmental 

research..  Photo credit: Sandy Shumway. 

Downeast Institute for Applied Marine Research & Education (DEI)  
Facility Renovation Project 

http://www.downeastinstitute.org/
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Rick Karney, Longtime Director of Marthaôs Vineyard Shellfish Group, Steps Down 

Rick Karney, shellfish biologist and culturist extraordinaire, has announced that he is stepping down after 
more than 40 years as Director of the Marthaôs Vineyard Shellfish Group (MVSG), but will continue his 
association and involvement on a part-time basis. In the letter he wrote announcing his ñunretirement,ò Rick 
said ñMy time at the top of the reef is ending and like an old oyster or recycled shell, my role is now in the 
foundation and stability of the larger structure.ò Responsibility for management of the MVSG will now be 
in the capable hands of Amandine Surier and Emma Green-Beach. 
 
Rick learned about hatchery aquaculture of quahogs at the side of the legendary Michael Castagna at VIMS 
in the mid-1970s. In 1976, Rick was hired to work with the shellfish ñconstablesò on Marthaôs Vineyard, to 
manage the shellfish beds in each of the six towns on the island. The MVSG was formed about this time 
and by the late 1970s, Rick had constructed a pilot hatchery and was spawning quahogs and bay scallops, 
growing larvae and seed in plastic garbage cans and plywood tables in a small and cramped wood-frame 
greenhouse. To expand capacity, Rick secured funds for the construction of the nationôs first public solar 
shellfish hatchery, which came on line in the early 1980s. The concept was that each town on the island 
would contribute funds to operate the hatchery. In turn, the towns would receive seed to nurse for planting 
on town beds in the islandôs beautiful and productive saltwater ponds. The small solar shellfish puts out an 
extraordinary amount of shellfish seed for its size, producing tens of millions of quahog, scallop and oyster 
seed annually. Marthaôs Vineyard has one of the last remaining commercial bay scallop fisheries, supported 
in large measure by Rickôs unceasing effort in producing and nursing scallop seed. 

 
The financial arrangement that supported the hatchery was precarious, requiring Rick to seek state grants and private donations throughout 
the MVSG history, something that has diverted attention from his main focus, but was necessary to keep the program going. He developed 
skills as a fundraiser and an advocate for protecting the unique Vineyard environment, especially water quality in the local ponds. Rick 
wrote eloquently to raise awareness of the Vineyard community to the threats posed by nutrient loading. 
 
Of Rickôs many accomplishments, his successful efforts to almost single-handedly develop commercial oyster farming on the Vineyard 
stands out as one of the most important and far reaching. In 1995, Rick secured a Federal grant for an aquaculture training program to assist 
displaced fishermen to set up oyster farms. Rick worked hand in hand with 16 fishermen-growers to establish their farms, providing critical 
advice and mentoring. In 2016, more than 2.7 million oysters produced on Marthaôs Vineyard were sold. Rick was also responsible for the 
successful reintroduction of oysters to Edgartown Great Pond. He deserves credit for much of the oyster farming boom currently underway 
on the island. 
 
During the 2000s, the MVSG expanded operations to include two additional facilities, including the former State Lobster Hatchery. Also 
during this time, Rick took the lead in working to obtain permits for pilot offshore mussel culture sites, facing multiple roadblocks and the 
absurdities of the byzantine regulatory process. The farm off Menemsha remains in operation after six years, the first of its kind in the state. 
Rick was also the force in MVSG initiatives to evaluate kelp farming and using Phragmites to filter nutrients moving into the ponds and 
then using harvested plants to produce biochar. He has generously spread his expertise internationally in efforts to help start the first shell-
fish hatchery in Zanzibar. Rick has also volunteered his time with Aquaculture without Frontiers to develop a shellfish hatchery in Mexico. 
 
Over the years, Rick trained and mentored a long list of hatchery assistants and field technicians (me among them), many of whom went on 
to have successful careers in aquaculture. Rick's mentorship has been highly influential to the many shellfish biologists who have worked 
under his tutelage. And the most important lessons haven't been just about shellfish culture but about human culture. Like the shellfish he 
cares for, Rick was always there to lend an ear and help nurture all of his employees, whether it was with professional or personal advice. 
He also managed to collaborate with just about all of the East Coast shellfish research community through offerings of resources, sites and 
information as new projects were started. 
 
Rick has many friends in the shellfish community. These comments provide some insights into the accomplishments and sterling reputation 
of Rick Karney: 
 
ñHe negotiated choppy waters through diligence, hard work, a genuine sense of purpose, and the ability to understand the local culture and 
work within its structure. All along the way, he built a reputation for honesty, integrity, and an incredible work ethic, gaining the admiration 
of the islanders he served.ò -Sandy Macfarlane ñRickôs work has been an integral part of his life and his contribution to the overall well-
being of the Island. He has served that role effectively, conscientiously and tirelessly since he started.ò -Dale Leavitt ñRick is the kind of 
change I'd like to see in the world. He is down to earth, compassionate, passionate, hands-on, fun, good-humored, curious, adventurous, well
-spoken, and upbeat. He never stops learning, and never stops reaching out.ò -Dave Cohen ñI think of how Rick creates and builds things. 
Iôd love to see a baseball card with Rickôs stats on the back to see just how many oysters, clams, scallops, mussels and everything else he 
has produced. Those would be hall-of-fame numbers!ò -Bill Walton  ñRick has the ability to recognize the unique spark in each of us and 
would always be able to find common ground no matter what group of people he was talking with. He has the knack for making anyone feel 
at home! Much like the shellfish in the water, we are all better when we work together.ò -Beth Walton  ñRick will be remembered for his 
endless curiosity and the generous spirit in which he shared his enthusiasm and knowledge about the natural world. Rick embodies the ethos 
of act locally and think globally, and leading by example.ò -Scott Lindell  
 
It is appropriate to end this piece with Rickôs own words, from the letter informing of his ñunretirementò.  ñIs there life after shellfish?! I 
often seek solace and understanding in nature, especially in the ways of charismatic microfauna. All bivalve shellfish pass through a mobile 
larval stage and eventually undergo a drastic change or metamorphosis to the adult form. The transition is difficult, but once accomplished, 
they settle down and get on with their lives often happy as clams at high tide.ò  
 

- John Hargreaves, with contributions from Sandy Macfarlane, Dale Leavitt, Rob Garrison, Bill and Beth Walton, 
Scott Lindell and Dave Cohen. 

Photo credit: Sara Piazza 


